Report dated Monday, October 14 (Position N41 10 229, W73 53 156; Croton Bay, New York)

You may be wondering why you haven't seen a report since Sept. 20 and why our position hasn't changed in over three weeks.  We returned to Montreal for Deb's brother's wedding and decided to stay two weeks instead of one.

We rented a car from Enterprise Tuesday morning, Sept. 24.  But we ran into trouble at the Canadian border crossing.  As Canadian citizens, we could not bring a US-plated rental car into Canada.  Before leaving Kingston, Deb asked four times of two Enterprise employees whether we were going to have any problems bringing the car into Canada, and she was told repeatedly there wouldn't be a problem.  So we had to rush to take the car back to the Enterprise office in Platsburg before they closed.  They were very good about it.  The assistant manager of the Platsburg office actually drove us to our parents house in Ville St-Laurent, and the Kingston office didn't charge us for the half day we used their car.  Kudos to Enterprise for making good on their error.

The wedding was absolutely perfect in every way:  the wedding service, the location, the meal and the party afterwards.  We enjoyed it immensely.  It was great to see the Tottles from Calgary and all the Floods from Ontario and Montreal.  We were having too good a time visiting with friends and family to leave on Tuesday as originally planned.  So we stayed the extra week.  (Special thanks to Deb's parents for putting us up, and to Ron's parents for lending us a car for a few days.)  This gave Ron a chance to work on our website.  He uploaded pictures and the latest reports.  We bought a digital camera, and Ron showed Deb's dad how to upload the pictures we will be sending him.

Deb's parents drove us back to Kingston Thursday, Oct. 10.  It was raining when we arrived, and it continued virtually nonstop until Sunday morning.  So we stayed put.  Ron carried out an oil change, replaced the gas filter, and bled the fuel system on the engine Friday, after which we took the boat for a test drive down the creek to the Kingston public docks, had a snack at "The Alternative Baker", and returned to our anchorage in Rondout Bay before dark.

Saturday (Oct. 12) we repaired and fabricated power cables for Ron's computer, and we can now plug the computer directly into the DC outlet without using the transformer.  Ron's sister's donation of an IBM power adapter was very much appreciated, and is working fine.  We had to leave our anchorage in a hurry that afternoon because the heavy rains of the past 36 hours had caused a huge amount of debris (even branches and small logs) to wash down upon us.  We were worried that something heavy could eventually slam into the boat or puncture the dinghy.  So we went back to Kingston Public Docks and paid the $26 for the night (no showers or hot water).  By then we were soaked through, including many towels and rags we'd been using to wipe the heavy condensation that had been forming due to the cold temperature outside and the constant rain.  So we took a load of clothes to the Laundromat; and when we returned ,we plugged in our small electric heater to try to take out some of the humidity.

We got an early start yesterday (Oct. 13), leaving at 08:15.  It was a good day for motoring down the Hudson.  No wind or rain, and dead calm waters.  We made good time flowing out on the ebb tide.  We traveled over 50 miles and anchored in Croton Bay at 17:00 in light SW winds.  A good anchorage, sheltered from northerlies, with mud bottom and a depth of about 5-6 feet at low tide.  Had a little mishap while anchoring, though.  We don't know how it happened, what with a floating dinghy tow line, but the line fouled the propeller, and Ron had to put on his wetsuit and dive into the cold water to unwrap the line from the prop shaft.  

We didn't get much sleep last night.  The winds picked up around 22:00, gusting to 30 knots from the NW.  Although we had put out two anchors, bow and stern, Ron was still nervous it wouldn't hold, so he got up every couple of hours to make sure we weren't dragging.  He had tied the dinghy on the lee side the boat, so it's banging kept Deb up, too, most of the night.  Thankfully the anchors were actually very well set in the mud.

We awoke late (07:30) this morning (Oct. 14) to sunshine and high NW winds of 18-25 knots.  We set off under sail at 10:15, but decided to turn back at 11:00.  The winds were gusty and the river choppy, unsuitable for motoring.  We would have had to go under sail, jibing back and forth down the river, negotiating passage under bridges; and we felt it was a day a little beyond our skill level (we haven't sailed since Oswego Sept. 6), particularly in the narrow area of Manhattan.  It did calm down around 13:00, but it was then too late in the day to leave.  So we did some housekeeping, ate our big meal of the day, and prepared the boat for an early departure at high tide by 07:00 tomorrow.  Weather permitting, our plan is to go out on the ebb tide and make it to an anchorage in Jersey City, opposite the Statue of Liberty, by early afternoon.

NOTE:  If you reply to any of our EMails or reports, please do not include our original text in your message.  It makes large EMail files that take too long to download over our high frequency modem.

